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May 8, 2007

Memorandum

To:
Montgomery County Planning Board

From:
Karl Moritz, RTC Chief

Re: 
Planning Board Worksession on the Growth Policy


For tonight’s worksession on the Growth Policy, staff would like to discuss the Planning Board’s thoughts, reactions, and positions on the staff’s recommendations for amending the guidelines for administering the adequate public facilities ordinance. 


This encompasses the APFO Reform Part 1 and APFO Reform Part 2 sections of the Staff Draft 2007 Growth Policy.


Staff has prepared the following sets of questions to take the Planning Board through each of the main decision points in our report on these topics. Of course, the Board is welcome to diverge from this approach and to identify its own set of core issues.

Policy Area Transportation Review

1. Does the Planning Board agree that some form of Policy Area Transportation Review should be reinstated? Planning staff is recommending that a “policy area” level test for transportation be reinstated. One alternative would be to find that Local Area Transportation Review provides sufficient transportation testing of new development. Another option would be to pursue ways to more fully reinvent how growth is staged in the County.           

2. If some policy area level transportation test should be reinstated, should the Policy Area Mobility Review methodology be the basis for that test?

a. Is the Planning Board comfortable with the measure of roadway congestion?

b. Is the Planning Board comfortable with the measure of transit service?

c. Does the Board agree with staff’s proposed tradeoff between the roadway and transit standards (that is, transit LOS of F requires a roadway congestion LOS of A; a transit LOS of A allows a roadway LOS of F.)

3. Planning staff recommends that the new policy area level test be pass/fail. Does the Planning Board agree? This would mean that after an annual review, a policy area would either be “adequate” or “inadequate” for the entire next fiscal year. In the past, Policy Area Transportation Review involved the setting of staging ceilings, which is an explicit number of jobs and housing units that can be approved in the upcoming fiscal year. Staff believes that the greater simplicity of the pass/fail system is consistent with the level of precision that is possible with an areawide test. Staging ceilings did allow the County to decide both the specific amounts of development capacity from each transportation improvement, and also to decide whether the capacity should be allocated to jobs or housing.  

4. How would the Planning Board treat Metro station policy areas? In the past, Metro stations were carved out of a larger policy area and assigned staging ceilings. This allowed development capacity to be allocated to Metro stations ahead of neighboring areas. Planning staff is recommending that the PAMR include the Metro stations within their larger policy areas. It would mean that we would not have a situation where, for example, North Bethesda is found to be inadequate, but White Flint would be found to be adequate.  Alternatives include: exempting Metro station policy areas from PAMR entirely, or using a different test for Metro station areas, such as cordon capacity. Staff notes that there is a limit to our ability to precisely model transportation, and past allocations of development capacity to Metro stations was done on a policy basis as much as a technical basis. 

5. Does the Planning Board agree that, other than Metro stations, that the policy area boundaries remain the same? Staff notes that the PAMR approach analyzes traffic and transit by traffic zone, and on a regional basis. The policy area boundaries principally serve as the geography for staging development. These boundaries generally conform to master plan and sector plan boundaries, which facilitates staging those plans. The Planning Board consolidated policy areas in your 2003 growth policy recommendations and uses consolidated policy areas in one aspect of the LATR Guidelines.

6. Does the Planning Board agree with staff’s proposed methods for developers to mitigate traffic? These include:

a. Trip Mitigation Agreements

b. Trip Reduction Through Provision of Non-Auto Amenities

c. Implementation of Roadway Capacity

d. Implementation of Transit Capacity

e. Provision of Payment-in-Lieu of Construction.

Local Area Transportation Review

1. Does the Planning Board agree with staff’s recommendation to make no major changes to Local Area Transportation Review? Staff is recommending no changes to the LATR standards or other basic provisions of LATR.

2. Does the Planning Board agree that a traffic study should be required for the Alternative Review Procedure for Metro Station Policy Areas? A test is valuable for evaluating the applicant’s proposal to mitigate trips and to identify and prioritize public investments that may need to be made.

3. Does the Planning Board agree to revise the LATR practices for expanding sites? Staff is suggesting that in some cases, the aspects of the LATR test should focus on the added increment of development, and not the size of the development in total.

4. Does the Planning Board agree with allowing payment-in-lieu of implementation for non-automobile transportation amenities in hardship cases. The Planning Board may find that the County is not willing to accept a developer-completed transportation solution that the Board and developer agree is optimal, but is willing to accept developer payments toward those solutions. This recommendation would allow the Planning Board to approve development projects in these cases.

5. Does the Planning Board agree to require documentation that traffic mitigation or trip reduction measures were considered in all cases? This would provide an increased emphasis on non-auto solutions to intersection congestion issues.

6. Does the Planning Board agree to require traffic studies to be submitted by certified professionals?
7. Does the Planning Board agree that there is benefit in expanding the intersection database? Staff is recommending additional public funding of intersection congestion data gathering to provide an improved basis for traffic analysis and for verifying developer-provided counts. Agreement with this recommendation would provide direction to staff in preparing the FY09 budget.

Schools

1. Does the Planning Board agree with staff’s recommendation to lower the threshold for the School Facilities Payment? Staff is recommending a threshold that is lower than the current threshold. Our recommendation is that the threshold be 110 percent of MCPS Program Capacity, rather than the current threshold of 105 percent of Growth Policy Capacity at the elementary and middle school levels and 100 percent of Growth Policy Capacity at the high school level. Under staff's recommendations, the threshold for requiring developers to make a "school facilities payment" would be exceeded in the following clusters: Blake, Clarksburg, Einstein, Kennedy, Northwest, Wheaton, and Wootton. 

a. Does the Board agree that lowering the threshold is a good idea?

b. Does the Board agree with the threshold chosen by staff?

2. Does the Planning Board agree with staff’s proposal to increase the School Facilities Payment to $25,000 per student? The $25,000 figure reflects the full cost per student of new school facilities. Staff is also recommending that school impact taxes increase to the full cost of school facilities. Some have expressed concern that this would double-charge new development for school facilities. Staff’s rationale is that the impact tax is new development’s share of school facilities generally, but the School Facilities Payment is the price new development pays to address the immediate concern of a school cluster in deficit. The current School Facilities Payment is $12,5000 per student.

3. Should new development pay the full School Facilities Payment if a cluster is in deficit at any level, or just the School Facilities Payment for the level that is in deficit? For example, the Wootton cluster is in deficit at the high school level only. Should the developer of a new single-family home pay $25,000 per student (0.595 students x $25,000 = $14,875) or $25,000 per high school student (0.131x $25,000 = $3,275 per housing unit)? The current process would charge Wootton development $14,875.

School Facilities Payments for a Single Family Home:

Total:
$14,875

High School: 
$3,275 
(Wootton)

Middle School:  
$3,600 
(Clarksburg)

Elementary School: $8,000 
(Blake, Clarksburg, Einstein, Kennedy, Northwest, and Wheaton)

	COUNTYWIDE STUDENT YIELD FACTORS

	 
	Number of students generated per unit:

	Housing Type
	Elementary
	Middle
	High 
	Total K-12

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Single Family
	0.320
	0.144
	0.131
	0.595

	Townhouse
	0.211
	0.122
	0.107
	0.440

	Garden MF
	0.153
	0.056
	0.073
	0.282

	High/Mid-Rise MF
	0.042
	0.039
	0.033
	0.114

	Source: 2005 Census Update Survey, MNCPPC
	 
	 
	 
	 


APFO Time Limits

1.
Is the Planning Board interested in changing the time limits of a finding of adequate public facilities? The analysis in the staff report shows that most projects are receiving a five-year time limit and that many projects are built out within that timeframe. However, 81 percent of the residential completions and 58 percent of the commercial completions occurring between 2004 and 2006 occurred in less than 4 years after approval. Planning staff notes that the APF time limit is for getting the last building permit, not completing the project. An APF time limit of five years conforms to our previous study that shows that traffic studies remain valid for 5-6 years. A four-year APF finding would help those projects that fail LATR because of background traffic from unbuilt development approved more than four years ago. 

2.
Should the Planning Board require a traffic study when reviewing APF time limit extensions? Planning staff did not raise this in our report, but a recent APF time limit extension case hinged on whether traffic conditions had worsened or improved since the original approval. The Planning Board has the general authority to require traffic studies, but may prefer that the County Code explicitly state that a traffic study may be required by the Board when reviewing an APF time limit extension.

